# MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE HEALTH & WELLBEING BOARD Zoom

26 January 2022 (1.00 - 3.15 pm)

#### Present:

**Elected Members:** Councillors Robert Benham, Jason Frost (Chairman), Damian White and Nisha Patel

Officers of the Council: Andrew Blake-Herbert (Chief Executive), Barbara Nicholls (Director of Adult Services) and Mark Ansell (Interim Director of Public Health), and Patrick Odling – Smee (Director of Housing Services)

**North East London Clinical Commissioning Group:** Dr Maurice Sanomi and Dr Sarita Symon

### **Havering Primary Care Networks:**

Other Organisations: Anne-Marie Dean (Healthwatch Havering)

#### Also Present:

Darren Alexander

Andrew Blake-Herbert (Chief Executive)

Ratidzo Chinyuku (Public Health Practitioner, LBH)

Viv Cleary

Elaine Greenway

Ashif Imran

Nick Kingham

John Mealey

Osama Mahmoud

Barbara Nicholls (Director of Adult Services)

Parth Pillai

Paul Rose

Vickie Rowland

Nikhi Roa

Sarah See

Gurmeet Singh

Robert South

Luke Squires

Nick Swift

Dan Weaver

Apologies were received for the absence of Jacqui Van Rossum and Dr Atul Aggarwal.

All decisions were taken with no votes against.

### 1 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman reminded Members that due to the nature of remote meetings, formal decision sign off would not been taken. Any outstanding decisions would be done once meetings were resumed in person.

#### 2 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies of absence were received from Jacqui Van Rossum and Dr Atul Aggarwal (substituting Dr Maurice Sanomi).

It was to be noted that Andrew Blake-Herbert and Barbara Nicholls would leave the meeting at 2:00 pm.

### 3 **DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS**

There were no disclosures of interest.

#### 4 MINUTES

The minutes for the meeting held on 16 December 2021 were upheld and would be signed at the next meeting once the following amendments were made:

• Item 28, The Borough Partnership made reference to South East London please change it to read South East London Delegation.

### 5 MATTERS ARISING

Vaccinations for pregnant women had not been followed up with contact of the mid-wife association. Therefore this remains outstanding.

The following decisions were to be added to the action list and would be formally ratified when the next meeting was held in person:

- Better Care Fund Sign off The Board endorsed and agreed the narrative, associated expenditure and performance template.
- Obesity Strategy Refresh The Board endorsed and agreed the approach to refresh the Havering Prevention of Obesity Strategy and to support a long-term Whole Systems Approach for the new Havering Obesity Strategy.

Subsequently any recommendations from the meeting today were also to be noted and ratified at the next meeting that was held in person.

## 6 CLIMATE CHANGE & SUSTAINABILITY

The Board was provided with an update on Climate Change and Sustainability.

The report briefed Members on the long term impacts of extreme weather. The impacts included indirect harms, such as those that resulted from economic harm. The direct harms to health, such as a projected increase in heat related deaths were expected to triple by 2050. The shorter term impacts of extreme weather included those that arose as a result of flooding, and included impacts on mental health.

The following presentations were presented to Members:

- The impact of climate change on health and wellbeing.
- The Council's approach to tackling climate change, and becoming carbon neutral by 2040, or sooner.

Discussion followed and it was suggested that action and specifically behavioural changes were required by residents within the community. The Council needed to set an example around this by replanting and replacing trees were necessary and maintaining drains.

Support would be required for residents to enable change in their behaviours and dialogue and networking amongst various groups would be essential for this. Members of the board agreed that colleagues needed to connect with each other on the green plan.

It was further suggested that the risk associated with air pollutants alone could enact similar measures and models used to tackle the Covid challenge by using linkages from public health and peer networks to influence this.

It was noted that the NHS also required linkages to other networks (i.e. CCG) and the disconnection was evident from the improvement grants that were being offered to GP surgeries. The grants lacked any environmentally friendly incentives (solar panels etc.).

Furthermore, connecting Doctors and practitioners to communications (Council and otherwise) regarding all activities and programs available was required, including those that would enact behavioural change for climate change. It was noted that this was on the PPG meeting agenda and would be discussed there.

The Board recommended that "Providing local leadership on climate change and air quality" would be added as an additional priority for the Havering Health and Wellbeing Strategy when the strategy was refreshed. However, formal ratification would have to be approved at a later date when the meeting could take place in person.

## 7 PROGRESS UPDATE ON TOBACCO HARM REDUCTION STRATEGY

The Board was provided with an update on the progress of the implementation of the Tobacco Harm Reduction Strategy and a proposed approach for future local stop smoking service provision.

A presentation was delivered and gave the Board an update of what had taken place in regards to the implementation of the Tobacco Harm Reduction strategy since the strategy was developed. An overview of the local stop smoking service provision, the gaps in provision as a result of a changing policy context, and the options that were currently being explored to fill the gaps identified was also presented.

It was explained that the COVID-19 pandemic had resulted in officer's time being diverted away from full implementation of the tobacco harm reduction strategy. In addition to the pandemic, changes to policy have also meant that some elements of the strategy were now dated and key new areas of policy were not referenced within the strategy. The update provided an overview of the recent policy changes, gaps in current service provision and the options that were currently being explored to fill the gaps identified.

It was also to be recognised that outcomes had improved and that there were signification reduction in smoking during pregnancy. However, the issue should still be considered as an important priority despite the gap in services and funding disparities because the prospect of a smoke free generation was a possibility. A discussion regarding smoking cessation service would be discussed within the Borough Partnership to ensure delivery and further action.

The Board recommended to endorse a refresh of the strategy in 2022 in light of changes which have occurred since the strategy was developed and agreed to support the newly proposed governance approach which opted for an internal group rather than a steering group with external partners.

### 8 HOMELESSNESS REDUCTION REPORT

The Board was provided with an update on the impact on housing demand due to Covid 19.

It was explained that in the last briefing the impact COVID 19 had on homelessness demand was identified. It was highlighted that in 2020 between August and November an increase of 29% to 63% in homeless approaches on the previous year was experienced and this lead to inflated expenditure in the Find-Your-Own (FYO) rent deposit scheme where the highest spend at that time reached £118,000 in a single month.

It was advised that the envisaged continuation of the upward trend in homelessness approaches for the foreseeable future could lead to additional cost pressures due to the requirement for placement in temporary accommodation. There was also a risk to the current rate of prevention of homelessness and these numbers continued to follow that trend (see background papers \*Homeless approaches in numbers Jan 22).

It was outlined that it was imperative to continue to develop the service and provide as many pathways to appropriate and suitable accommodation as possible. The position now, since the report was released, was that the homeless challenge had become even more acute; particularly for single people with complex needs.

Furthermore, the main cause of homelessness in Havering were identified as family and friend exclusion. However, during the pandemic there were higher rates of exclusions of single people, now understood and categorised as the hidden homeless population. Households were evicting their adult children as they were no longer able to cope due to the extended time spent in the home as a result of the lockdown restrictions which heightened tensions and exacerbated mental health and substance misuse.

It was explained that the service continued to effectively address homelessness by supporting households to remain in their accommodation or find somewhere to live before they hit a crisis point and faced bailiff eviction. They were provided with financial support, debt advice or signposted to other statutory and voluntary agencies for assistance.

Data around domestic abuse suggested that the housing pressures on domestic abuse households in London have perhaps never been higher. The pressure increased as a result of COVID-19 where Table 2 and 3 (attached in background papers \*Homeless approaches in numbers) highlighted 2020/21 domestic abuse approached over the last year with the trend in the previous year included for context.

Homeless approaches as a result of domestic abuse has risen from 77 in 2019/20 to 226 in 2020/21. That was a 194% increase on the previous year. Domestic abuse was the third highest cause of homelessness and pressure to deliver high quality casework had increased with MARAC referrals had increased.

Comments were made around the positive progress being made but there was a requirement for collaborative and collective bespoke support along with adequate funding from various partners.

It was also suggested that any of these discussions should be included in the refresh of the HWBB agenda in the summer 2022 and that the high impact of family homelessness should be a key focus and priority.

The Board noted the information on the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA) of the homeless challenges.

#### 9 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business.

10	DATE OF NEXT MEETING	
	The next meeting was scheduled for 23 March 2022.	
		Chairman